DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

23rd March 2011 
Present:
Councillor M Williams (Chairman)

Mrs G Hayward, Messrs D Ellis and R Howells; Councillors JS Allen-Mirehouse, JA Brinsden, ML Evans, RR Evans, HM George, SL Hancock, M James, RM Lewis, P Morgan and WL Raymond.
(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.00a.m. – 1.20p.m.)
1.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Ms C Gwyther, Mrs F Lanc, Councillor RN Hancock and Mr EA Sangster
2.
Chairman’s announcements

The Chairman welcomed Mr Billy Morley, a work experience student interested in studying Town Planning, to the meeting.  He also pointed out to Members that the papers before them that day had been produced using the new computer system and therefore contained no coloured papers.
 

3.
Disclosures of interest

There were no disclosures of interest.

4.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 23rd February 2011 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on the 23rd February 2011 be confirmed and signed.

5.
Right to speak at Committee

The Chairman informed Members that due notification (prior to the stipulated deadline) had been received from interested parties who wished to exercise their right to speak at the meeting that day.  As agreed at the meeting of the Policy Committee held on the 26th February 2003, when the right to speak scheme was reviewed, interested parties would now be called upon to speak in the order that the applications appeared on the agenda (the interested parties are listed below against their respective application(s), and in the order in which they addressed the Committee):

	Reference number
	Proposal
	Speaker



	NP/10/529
	24.8m Gaia 11kw wind turbine, Victoria Hall, Roch

	Mr D Smith, applicant

	NP/11/014
	Conversion to residential, the Old Cowshed, Butterhill, St Ishmaels

	Mr Hugh Halpin, applicant

	NP/11/026
	New house and garage, Welcome Inn, Castlemartin


	Mr M Sanders, applicant

	NP/11/068
	Royal Gatehouse Hotel, White Lion Street, Tenby
	Mr S Fry, applicant

Mr J Dwyer, objector



	NP/11/064
	Demolish existing and build residential, Land at Clifton Rock, Greenhill Road, Tenby
	Mr J Dwyer, objector


6.
Planning Applications received since the last meeting

The Head of Development Management reminded Members of the protocol that had been introduced whereby “new” applications would now be reported to Committee for information.  These “new” applications were ones that had been received since preparation of the previous agenda and were either to be dealt with under officers’ delegated powers or at a subsequent meeting of the Development Management Committee.  The applications referred to under Minutes 6(a) to 6(o) below were, therefore, reported for information.

	(a)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/083

	
	APPLICANT:
	P Chester

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Build a retaining Wall

	
	LOCATION:
	Southview, Herbrandston, Milford Haven, SA73 3SS


	(b)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/082

	
	APPLICANT:
	Dave Pomfret

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Demolition of existing flat roof single storey extension & replacement with pitched roof extension (single storey)

	
	LOCATION:
	44 Meadow Vale, Blue Anchor Way, Dale, SA62 3RH


	(c)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/081

	
	APPLICANT:
	P Hatton

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Extension to form garage together with conversion of existing garage

	
	LOCATION:
	Galiots, Frances Road, Saundersfoot, SA69 9AH


	(d)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/080

	
	APPLICANT:
	K Cardell & D Stokes

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Extension & alterations

	
	LOCATION:
	Maida Vale, St Brides Lane, Saundersfoot, SA69 9HL


	(e)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/079

	
	APPLICANT:
	M Mackenzie

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Demolish existing & construct new dwelling

	
	LOCATION:
	Efor Grug, Ffordd Cilgwyn, Newport, SA42 0QF


	(f)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/076

	
	APPLICANT:
	B Thomas

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Agricultural building

	
	LOCATION:
	Lodor Fach, Morfil, Clunderwen, SA66 7RD


	(g)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/075

	
	APPLICANT:
	R Frost

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Extension & alterations

	
	LOCATION:
	Stonecross, Saundersfoot, SA69 9BD


	(h)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/074

	
	APPLICANT:
	R Sadler

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Alterations & repairs to existing basement floor accommodations

	
	LOCATION:
	3 Rock Terrace, St Julians Street, Tenby, SA70 7BH


	(i)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/061

	
	APPLICANT:
	St Davids Parsonage Board

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Dwelling

	
	LOCATION:
	Land adjoining The Vicarage, Castle Way, Dale, SA62 3RN


	(j)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/060

	
	APPLICANT:
	P Morgan

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Garage

	
	LOCATION:
	Carmel, North Cliffe, Tenby, SA70 8AT


	(k)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/059

	
	APPLICANT:
	P Llewellin

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Variations of conditions on NP/08/505

	
	LOCATION:
	Leet Cottage, Blockett Lane, Little Haven, SA62 3UH


	(l)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/058

	
	APPLICANT:
	John Williams

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Erection of one detached dormer bungalow

	
	LOCATION:
	Land at Little Castle Grove, Little Castle Grove, Herbrandston


	(m)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/057

	
	APPLICANT:
	P Lynch

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Solardome glass house with service lane (part retrospective)

	
	LOCATION:
	Hilton Court Garden Centre, Hilton Court Manor, Roch, SA62 6AE


	(n)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/078

	
	APPLICANT:
	M A Aston

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Dwelling

	
	LOCATION:
	Plot adj 11 Anchor Down, Solva, SA62 6TQ


	(o)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/077

	
	APPLICANT:
	Alice Tennant

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Proposed dwelling

	
	LOCATION:
	3 Cambrian Terrace, Feidr Fawr, Dinas Cross, SA42 0UY


It was RESOLVED that the planning applications referred to under Minutes 6(a) to 6(o) above be noted.
7.
Human Rights Act

    The Head of Legal Services reminded the Committee that the Human Rights Act provided that, from the 2nd October 2000, the rights set out in the European Convention on Human Rights would be accessible direct in the British Courts.

     The Act required that, as far as was possible, existing legislation had to be read and given effect in a way which was compatible with the Convention rights.  Furthermore, it would be unlawful for public authorities to act in a way that was incompatible with Convention rights.

     In the planning sphere, relevant rights could attach both to applicants for planning permission, and also to third parties who might be adversely affected by a proposed development.  Consequently it was essential that the way in which the Authority decided planning issues was characterised by fairness, and that the Authority struck a fair balance between the public interest, as reflected in the Town and Country Planning legislation, and individual rights and interests.

     Accordingly, the following reports of the Head of Development Management, which were before Members that day, had been prepared with express and due regard to the Convention on Human Rights.  In particular:

A.
In assessing each application, every effort had been made to consider, and place before Members, all the arguments put forward:

(i)
by those seeking planning permission;

(ii)
by those opposing the grant of planning permission, and 

(iii)
by those suggesting conditions deemed appropriate if permission was to be granted.

B.
Each planning application to be considered by the Committee was the subject of an individual Appraisal and Recommendation.  These embraced a balancing of any competing interest.

It was RESOLVED that the report of the Head of Legal Services be noted.

8.
Bettws Newydd, Newport
With the agreement of the Committee, the Chairman took this item first to allow the Solicitor, who had to leave early, to be present while it was considered.  He went on to note that some Members had received a letter from the Bettws Newydd Opposition Group (BNOG) earlier in the week, however as not all Members had seen this, the meeting was adjourned for 10 minutes to allow those Members time to read it.
Members were reminded that the Inspector’s decision to allow the retention and completion of the dwelling at Bettws Newydd, Newport and to quash the enforcement notice in respect of the same had been made on the 10th December 2010 and a full copy of that decision had been provided to them previously.  The decision to allow the appeal was based on the fact that there was a fallback position in the 2006 approval of a dwelling on the site.  This fallback position was considered to be a material consideration of sufficient weight to justify a decision contrary to the development plan.
In a letter received from the BNOG on 4th January 2011, a number of requests were made, including that the Authority seek legal advice on the prospects for mounting a successful court challenge to the Inspector’s decision; and/or to allow the BNOG the benefit of such legal advice should the group proceed to challenge the decision themselves.  The action taken with respect to these matters had been fully explained in a report to the Committee on 26th January 2011 with the outcome that no challenge was undertaken.
The letter also requested that consideration be given to making a discontinuance order under Section 102 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 on the grounds that the building was not in compliance with Development Plan policies, and this was the subject of the report that day.  The BNOG argued that the Authority owed this much to the people of Newport and the very many people of Pembrokeshire and beyond who had been distressed by this development.
The report went on to advise Members on the use of discontinuance orders and also provided the legal advice on the request for the making of a discontinuance order which had been sought from the barrister who had represented the Authority at the appeal Inquiry.  Taking account of this advice, the reasoning of officers was set out in reaching their conclusion that the making of a discontinuance order on the current building works would achieve little in the light of the fallback position which had been found by an Inspector not to be materially different to the building currently under construction.  
However officers also advised that it was appropriate to consider in addition the powers of the Authority to revoke the 2006 permission, and an explanation of the use of revocation orders was set out in the report.  This concluded that it was not considered that the granting of permission for this single, replacement dwelling house significantly undermined the development plan or was in conflict with its principles to such an extent that it prejudiced furtherance of the plan.  Officers also considered that while the 2006 dwelling might be more visually intrusive than its predecessor, its impact in the wider National Park was not more than localised and did not cause sufficient and damaging harm to the overall special qualities and landscape character of the National Park to justify revocation of permission.  They considered that it caused no direct harm of sufficient weight to other individual properties and, in view of the action that had been taken to review and instigate new working practices, it was not considered that any precedent had been set that would cause any greater impact in the National Park and thus have wider implications that would not be in the public interest.
It was noted that both Sections 97 and 102 of the Town and Country Planning Act required compensation to be paid where a discontinuance or a revocation order was made.  The normal measure of compensation was based on the depreciation in the value of the interest in the land and the expenses relating to compliance with the orders.  In this instance the owner had presented various relevant costs to the Inquiry and these were in excess of half a million pounds.
The courts had held that local authorities owed a duty of prudence in how they spend the public money they received.  The key issue was therefore whether the cost to the public purse of making a discontinuance or revocation order was worth the gain to the public arising from this course of action.  In this case, for the reasons set out in the report, it was not considered expedient to serve either a discontinuance or revocation order with regard to the development plan and any other material considerations.

The Head of Development Management then responded (with the benefit of Counsel’s views) to the key points raised by BNOG in their recent letter to Members.

While most Members agreed with the officer’s recommendation, considering it was not sensible to pursue the issue any further, several expressed concern at the officers views set out in the report that the impact of the dwelling had no more than a localised impact or that any precedent had been set.  Members believed that what had been built was regrettable and that it did have an adverse impact on its locality.  The Chairman of the Authority went on to add that damage done locally affected the whole National Park, and he commended the way that BNOG had always treated him with respect and consideration.
The Head of Development Management replied that an independent review of the whole case had been carried out and this would be presented to Members in due course.  The Chairman of the Authority replied that it was important that lessons were learnt otherwise the Authority was letting down both the National Park and the people who lived in it.
It was RESOLVED it was not expedient to make a discontinuance order relating to the as built development nor a revocation order relating to the 2006 planning permission in respect of Bettws Newydd, The Parrog, Newport.

[Mrs G Hayward voted against the above decision]

9.
Reports of the Head of Development Management
The Committee considered the detailed reports of the Head of Development Management, wherein were listed the comments of various organisations that had been consulted on a number of applications for planning permission.  Upon consideration of all available information, which included late representations that were reported verbally at the meeting, the Committee determined the applications as recorded below (the decision reached on each follows the details of the relevant application):

	(p)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/10/529

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr David Smith

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Installation of a 24.8m high Gaia 11kw wind turbine, together with concrete foundation and associated underground cabling on land behind Victoria Hall

	
	LOCATION:
	Victoria Hall, Roch


Full planning permission was sought for the erection of a single 11kw wind turbine on land behind the Victoria Hall, Roch.  The overall height would be 24.8m above ground level.  The proposal was a community project and would help to meet the energy needs of the Hall.  Officers did not consider that the proposal would have any unacceptable impact upon the character or amenity of the natural, historic or built environment and as such was considered to meet the relevant local and national policy requirements for this type of development.  It was reported at the meeting that the Planning Department at Pembrokeshire County Council had replied and considered that the turbine was unlikely to affect the character of the built environment or the amenity of residents.  The application was therefore recommended for approval.
It was noted that the applicant had obtained grant funding through the Sustainable Development Fund (SDF) administered by the Authority and one Member questioned whether Members of the SDF Grant Assessment Panel needed to disclose an interest in this application.  The Monitoring Officer advised that he did not think there was need for such a declaration.

It was reported that a bundle containing 25 letters of support had been received from the Head Teacher of Roch Community Primary School, and one letter of objection had been received from a regular visitor to the area, the details of which were outlined in the report, together with the officer’s consideration of it.  It was reported at the meeting that a second letter of objection had been received from the objector, and circulated to Members that morning; the meeting was adjourned for 5 minutes to allow them time to read it.  Members expressed their displeasure at the submission of such late information and it was agreed this procedure would be reviewed and a report brought to the next meeting of the Authority.
Having also been given a copy of the objector’s letter, Mr David Smith, the applicant then addressed the Committee.  He explained that the Hall provided a social focus for the village with 14 clubs and events taking place there on a regular basis – this provided local, affordable enjoyment.  Unfortunately it had been necessary to double the hire costs in recent times due to the rise in fuel costs and in considering alternatives, wind energy had seemed the obvious choice, with its higher energy production during winter when needs were greater.  The chosen turbine was less than the 25m limit and would spin at 1 revolution per second, generating electricity and reducing the hall’s dependence on oil.  The income received from selling surplus energy would be used to improve the facilities.  The proposal had been advertised in the local community and they had received overwhelming support, including investment pledges of £15k.  This had been supplemented by an SDF grant of £25k.  Mr Smith went on to say that the hall was on the edge of the village and he did not believe that the turbine would stand out in distant views and would be invisible from the coast path.  The project had been proposed due to the increasing cost of oil and the desire of the Association to reduce the Hall’s carbon footprint – they believed that provision of the turbine was crucial for the long term survival of the Village Hall.
Mindful of the discussion on Bettws Newydd earlier in the meeting, some Members were concerned at the impact of such a tall structure on distant views and believed that it would be detrimental to the unspoilt landscape and Roch Castle, particularly given the renovation work currently going on there.  There were also concerns over noise and the precedent that would be set, with other halls wanting to follow suit.  It was suggested that a huge concrete base was not very eco-friendly and that other alternatives, such as small scale hydro-power, should be considered.
The Planning Officer replied that the impact of the proposed turbine on both the landscape and the setting of Roch Castle had been carefully considered and officers were confident that due to the separation distances and differences in levels that the character would not be adversely affected.  He added that a phone call had been received from the owners of Roch Castle the previous day to say that they did not object to the proposal.

Other Members, however, considered that National Parks were called to be test beds for renewable energy and that this application, well screened behind the hall in a location where there was already a plethora of poles and cables, was an exemplar project.  The Committee needed to plan for the future and the community was to be congratulated for such a forward looking proposal.  Another Member noted that he regularly walked past a turbine of the same type, and there was no noise, unless there was a gale force wind blowing.
DECISION:  That the application be approved, subject to conditions relating to standard time limits, development in accordance with submitted plans, colour of turbine to be agreed, adequate parking and turning, surface water drainage, apparatus to be removed within 12 months of the use ceasing and details of construction to be supplied to the Local Planning Authority and Ministry of Defence before development commenced.
	(q)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/014

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr H Halpin

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Conversion of derelict agricultural building to residential home

	
	LOCATION:
	The Old Cowshed, Butterhill, St Ishmaels


It was reported that planning permission was sought for the conversion of the Cowshed, which was formerly part of a large farmyard complex at Butterhill, to full residential use.  A structural survey submitted with the application had advised that the building was capable of being converted subject to care being taken when removing and replacing the roof.  It mitigated for the protected species on site and also included a landscaping scheme to compensate for the loss of two trees.  Vehicular access was considered to be acceptable and the requirement for a contribution to affordable housing was not required as the Supplementary Planning Guidance in respect of this issue had not been adopted.
The proposal involved the conversion of this outbuilding into a two bedroom dwelling for full residential use, with a first floor to be added due to the height of the existing building.  The building was considered to be physically well related to the listed mansion house at Butterhill, as well as the other converted buildings positioned about the farmyard, and it was noted that this was the last traditionally constructed building on the site which had not been converted.  The works associated with the conversion were considered to be sympathetic to the original outbuilding and its setting and traditional materials would be used for the roof, stonework, doors and windows.
However officers noted that accessibility to centres was an important consideration when assessing the conversion of buildings in the countryside.  This site was outside any centres identified in the Local Development Plan, with the nearest services and facilities located in St Ishmaels, approximately 1.5km from the site.  The site was also 1.9km from the nearest bus route, and it was therefore concluded that the site would only realistically be accessible by private car.  In policy terms, therefore, officers concluded that the proposal would be unacceptable unless it was intended to meet a local need for affordable housing and a recommendation of refusal was therefore given.
Four letters of objection had been received, and these were outlined in the report.  However a further letter had been received from the applicant, and the meeting was adjourned for a few minutes to allow Members to read it.
Mr Halpin, the applicant, then addressed the Committee.  He explained that he had forwarded the document the previous week and that it demonstrated that the capital cost of the scheme meant that low cost housing or self-catering would not be viable.  Farm diversification was not an option as the complex was no longer a farm, and that in fact any use of the building would require vehicular transport.  The building was the only one on the site which had not been, or was not in the process of being, restored and that access and transport were the only reasons given for refusal; the application was not opposed by the Community Council.  He concluded that the building would fall down if it was not rescued.
One Member noted that if development was only allowed if it had access to bus or train routes, then large parts of the Park would be inaccessible and the policy was considered to be very harsh in this respect.  Other Members considered that this was a misapplication of policy, noting that other buildings at this location had been granted permission and that it was good to see them being brought back to life.  It was believed y these Members that the proposal would improve the visual appearance of this estate and the setting of the adjacent listed building, and enhance the attractiveness of this part of the Park.  There were some concerns over the design details, but it was moved and seconded that the application be approved subject to agreement on these together with other conditions.
The Head of Development Management explained that the Local Development Plan represented a significant shift in policy, with a new emphasis on sustainability and accessibility.  The only exception to this was where development was for local affordable housing need.  This proposal was contrary to policy and if the application were approved it would be a departure and there would have to be a cooling off period and the application would have to be referred to the Welsh Assembly Government.  She added that the Authority received many applications for barn conversions, and approval of this application might set a difficult precedent.
DECISION:  That while Members voted to approve the application subject to agreement of design details and other conditions, the application would be referred to the Welsh Assembly Government as a departure, for its consideration as to whether the application should be ‘called in’.  A cooling off period would therefore take place and the application would be brought back to a subsequent meeting of the Committee.
	(r)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/026

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr Mark Sanders

	
	PROPOSAL:
	New house and garage

	
	LOCATION:
	Welcome Inn, Castlemartin


It was reported that this was a full application for a new dwelling on land within the curtilage of the Welcome Inn (on the car park area of this former public house) in Castlemartin.  The dwelling would be in the form of a two-storey 3 bedroom house.  Although the principle of infill on this site was acceptable, the application raised objections with regard to the form, scale, and mass and siting, together with non-traditional detailing which officers considered would result in the dwelling being detrimental to the special qualities of the National Park.  In addition, the lack of a detailed landscaping scheme provided insufficient information to enable a comprehensive assessment to be made of the proposed new dwelling.  As a result, the application was recommended for refusal.

Mr Sanders, the applicant, then addressed the Committee.  He stated that pre-application advice had suggested there was scope for a modest dwelling on this site and he had thus applied for what he considered to be a compact, sustainable dwelling.  The dwelling would contain many renewable energy features, as suggested in the Authority’s Supplementary Planning Guidance on good design, and would meet level 4 of the Code for Sustainable Homes.  The proposed dwelling was of three bedrooms, and had already been reduced in size; Mr Sanders considered that if reduced further, it would be unfit for purpose.  The officers’ view was contrary to that of the Community Council, who he said believed the development would enhance what was a disused car park, and no objections had been received from neighbouring properties or other consultees.  With regard to the lack of information, Mr Sanders noted that he had provided a Design and Access Statement, Code for Sustainable Homes Assessment and a planting layout; he asked how much more information was necessary.  He concluded that there was no evidence on which to refuse the application, and the policies against which officers had judged the application relied on subjective judgement.
Members agreed with the principle of development at this location, but were concerned at the massing; that the dwelling could dwarf adjacent properties.  They hoped that officers could work with the applicant to agree an acceptable proposal.  The Planning Officer replied that no contextual street plan was submitted which would show how the proposed dwelling would relate to adjacent properties, but he would prefer a 1 -1½ storey property to give a transition between the two-storey property on one side and the bungalow on the other.  He also noted that while the inclusion of sustainable features was important, they could not mitigate against any negative impact on the special character of the area. 
DECISION:  That the application be refused for the following reasons:
1. Policy 1 of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan requires development to be compatible with the conservation or enhancement of the natural beauty, wildlife and cultural heritage of the National Park. Policy 7 of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan seeks to only permit development where it constitutes sensitive filling in of small gaps to isolated groups of dwellings. Policy 8 of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan seeks to protect the special qualities of the National Park, including amongst other things, the pattern and diversity of the landscape is protected and enhanced. Policy 15 of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan states that development that adversely affects the qualities and special character of the National Park will not be permitted. Policy 29 of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan requires development to be well designed in terms of place and local distinctiveness, materials and resources. The proposal by reason of its form, scale, mass, siting and non traditional design is considered harmful to the qualities and special character of the National Park. The proposal is therefore considered contrary to both national and local policies and detrimental to the special qualities of the National Park.

2. 
Policy 1 of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan requires development to be compatible with the conservation or enhancement of the natural beauty, wildlife and cultural heritage of the National Park. Policy 8 of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan seeks to protect the special qualities of the National Park, including amongst other things, to ensure that the identity and character of towns and villages is not lost through coalescence and ribboning of development or through poor design and layout of development. Policy 29 of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan requires development to be well designed in terms of place and local distinctiveness, materials and resources. The proposal by reason of the lack of information on the landscaping scheme, materials, additional sustainable design features and lack of design detailing on the submitted application is insufficient to enable a comprehensive assessment to be made of the proposed new dwelling. The proposal is therefore considered contrary to both national and local policies and detrimental to the special qualities of the National Park.

	(s)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/041

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mrs C Harris

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Single storey ground floor extension to form porch, provision of additional roof

	
	LOCATION:
	Sibrwd y Coed, East Street, Newport


Planning permission was sought for a modest extension to provide a porch on the front elevation of this property, which was accessed off a private road, which also served the telephone exchange adjacent to the site.  The proposed scheme offered a well designed porch extension to the front of this dormer bungalow with materials to match those presently on site.  Officers considered that there would be no adverse impact on the immediate or wider landscape and the proposal was recommended for approval.   The application was before the Committee as the applicant was employed by the Authority.
DECISION:  That the application be approved, subject to conditions relating to standard time limits and development in accordance with submitted plans.
[The Committee then adjourned for 5 minutes.  Councillor SL Hancock tendered his apologies and left the meeting before the remaining items were considered]

Before considering the following 7 applications (NP/11/068 – NP/11/070) [Minutes  9(t) – 9(z) refer] individually, the Head of Development Management presented a general report which related to the re-development of four key sites within Tenby town: the garage site fronting Deer Park, the former Delphi Hotel site, the Royal Lion Hotel and the former Gatehouse Hotel and Playhouse cinema site.  The combined proposals sought consent for 62 residential units, a 68 bed hotel, 15 apart/hotel suites, ten commercial units within the former Gatehouse hotel, cinema and Royal Lion site and on the former Delphi Hotel site, a public car park adjacent to the cinema and a new public area fronting White Lion Street.  The proposals also included some alterations to the junction of White Lion Street with The Norton.
Members were reminded that a suite of applications for a similar proposal had been refused last year for a number of reasons, some of which were set out in the report.  Following these refusals, extensive discussions had been held with the applicants to try and overcome the issues.

While the applications had been submitted separately, and therefore consideration and determination of each individually was required, they were linked, particularly with regard to the provision of affordable housing, the loss and replacement of commercial uses, infrastructure payments and the layouts, and the general report addressed these issues.  Given the linkages, it would be difficult to approve one scheme and not another and therefore either all of the schemes needed to be approved or all of them refused.  Draft Section 106 Agreements had been prepared in respect of infrastructure payments and the provision of affordable housing.  An agreement would also be needed to ensure that occupation of the apartments in the apart/hotel was tied to the apart/hotel itself.  It was hoped that these Section 106 Agreements would be finalised within 3 months.
Finally the general report set out the triggers for planning obligations for the provision of the affordable housing elements and financial contributions.  At the meeting the Head of Development Management updated Members that discussions had taken place with the developers to agree that the affordable housing would be completed and available on completion of the 35th dwelling or on occupation of the hotel.  One Member hoped that this could be whichever was the sooner to ensure that the housing was available at the earliest opportunity.  The officer replied that discussions on the Section 106 Agreement were ongoing and this point would be raised.
Mr Simon Fry then gave a presentation on the overall scheme in lieu of speaking on each application individually.  He explained that the principle of the scheme had not changed since its earlier refusal, however extensive discussions had taken place resulting in the current suite of applications which he believed were sensitive, given that this was a substantial scheme for a small town.  
Beginning with The Royal Gatehouse site, Mr Fry explained that a public car park had been introduced and a cinema re-introduced in to the scheme.  It was hoped that the proposed open space at this location would increase footfall and revitalise this area of Tenby, making it more ‘continental’ in feel.  A loading bay for the new Gatehouse Hotel and the Royal Lion Hotel had been added.  In order to improve the junction of White Lion Street and The Norton, the hotel had been stepped back to increase the width of both the footpath and the highway.  He reported that agreement had been reached with the Highway Authority to re-introduce the colonnade to the White Lion Street elevation of the new Gatehouse Hotel by dropping this back also and negotiating a licence agreement so that the colonnade was the responsibility of the hotel, rather than the Highway Authority.  Turning to the detailing of this element of the scheme, the frontage of the Cinema would be retained, but altered to allow in more light.  A modern glass linkage had been introduced between that and the ‘new’ Gatehouse, the elevation of which would replicate more faithfully the original building; some elements of this had been saved which could be copied.  The building line would step out and step back to look more sympathetic.  The details of the windows, dormers and railings had been looked at carefully.
Turning to the Royal Lion Hotel, Mr Fry explained that tourism had changed, and that demand for the traditional hotel, high on cost, had declined.  What was proposed was serviced accommodation in the form of separate apartments.  Following the concerns of the Building Conservation officer the handrails and balustrades of the original staircase would be re-used within the development, and the cornice would be retained wherever possible.  Windows would be standardised throughout the development, and the front elevation would be renovated, but retained in its present form.  To the rear a three storey extension would replace the existing annex and this would replicate the lantern effect, as well as the arched refuges from the traffic, from the section to be demolished.  Three commercial units would be sited on the ground floor.
The Delphi Apartments would be demolished and replaced with 14 apartments and 4 commercial units.  The width of the pavement would be increased and the building set back from the Memorial Gardens in order to protect them.  Mr Fry noted that it had been intended to relocate the taxi office from its present location at Deer Park, however he understood the concerns that had been raised and was happy to reconsider this use.
The final element of the scheme related to Rocky Park and land adjacent to Clifton Rock.  The density of this scheme had been reduced since the previous application and the building, at 2½ storeys, was consistent with its surroundings.  Designated private parking would be provided for the apartments, and this location would also serve as the entrance to the public car park – visibility splays had been improved to satisfy highway requirements.  The windows would reflect those in the surrounding buildings and additional windows had been introduced into a previously blank wall to improve its appearance.  The presentation ended with a computer-generated three dimensional representation of the whole scheme which it was hoped would assist Members to visualise the proposed development.

The Head of Development Management then updated the Committee on responses received from consultees since the report had been written.  The Civic Society had requested further details regarding the road improvements, but were happy that the other issues they had raised previously had been addressed; The Georgian Society sought greater detailing, considering some of the elevations to be bland, and also had some concerns over some of the proportions; the Victorian Society did not think that the loss of the cinema building had been fully justified.  It was also noted that further highway plans had been received, and that these were acceptable to the Highway Authority subject to conditions.

	(t)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/068

	
	APPLICANT:
	South Terrace Properties Ltd

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Construct 39 apartments, 68 bed hotel, 3 commercial units & replacement Cinema

	
	LOCATION:
	Royal Gatehouse Hotel, White Lion Street, Tenby


This application sought consent for the redevelopment of this key site in Tenby town to provide 39 apartments, a 68 bed hotel, 3 commercial units, a replacement cinema, a public square, a new access and car parking, and road improvements at the junction of The Norton and White Lion street.  As noted above, the application was one of several which were linked through the provision of affordable housing and infrastructure payments.
The application raised key issues in relation to affordable housing, infrastructure payments, the mix of uses and their location, demolition of the cinema, and design and amenity issues, and these were dealt with in great detail in the report.  It was considered that the provision of affordable housing and infrastructure payments were acceptable as part of the suite of applications but as a ‘stand alone’ proposal, this application would not provide any affordable housing and would therefore be contrary to policy and unacceptable.
Officers considered that the mix of uses proposed for the site was acceptable and that while the location of the hotel without a seaside frontage was regrettable, it could be supported in this instance.  The demolition of the existing listed cinema was considered to be justified and met the requirement of Circular 61/96 due to the relative lack of importance of the main building in historic and architectural terms and it was not considered to be in the public interest to retain the main building in this instance.  However the façade was to be retained and the overall design of the proposal was considered to offer a combination of traditional vernacular design and an unashamedly modern link to the secondary frontage of the site.  It was considered that the design was acceptable and would conserve the character of the Conservation Area, the Listed Building and the wider area.  The Head of Development Management noted that plans had been received showing that the overhanging roofline had been reduced.
The application was recommended for approval subject to design amendments.  Any consent would also be the subject of conditions and a Section 106 Agreement in relation to the delivery of affordable housing and infrastructure payments.

Mr Jim Dwyer then addressed the Committee.  He was speaking on behalf of the owner of the adjacent Francis Yard and had some concerns that the visibility splays from Francis Yard may be further forward than was acceptable and that this might prejudice current or future development of that property.  He considered the design to be much improved and did not consider that the window on the rear of the property would overlook his client’s property unduly.

The Head of Development Management replied that she had spoken to the Highway Authority the previous day and had been assured that providing the boundary wall and railings were lower and chamfered, the visibility to Frances Yard would not be impeded.
Members wished to congratulate both the applicant and officers on the huge improvements that had been made to the design since the previous application.  Whilst one Member disliked the modern link, it was considered to be acceptable as long as the principal elevations were finished to the highest conservation standards – with details such as wooden windows that copied the originals in terms of construction, clear glass, stone and slate sills, and reinstatement of the salvaged colonnade.  Others hoped that the colour surrounding the modern glass element would not be a bright white, but more in keeping.  The Head of Development Management replied that full specification of the details of all finishes would be a condition of approval and these would be agreed beforehand, with mock-up samples of all elements to be provided.  Another Member noted that enforcement of the conditions would be a major task, however it was important that this was carried out thoroughly.

However a Member also asked that greater improvements could be made to the carriageway and pavement at the Norton/White Lion Street junction as he believed that the 200mm increase proposed was not enough.  The Head of Development Management noted that the Highway Authority were happy with the proposed arrangements and that a balance had to be struck between the scheme being led by a road improvement or by retaining the character of the town and other conservation aspects.  However discussions were ongoing with regard to possible removing one of the colonnades and such discussions could also include other small measures which could increase the visibility splay on the Gatehouse corner.  The Member was also disappointed that the car park was likely to be run by a national operator and hoped that there would be a short stay rate which would encourage shoppers to use the facility.  Revitalisation of the area was essential, and the public open space was welcomed in this respect.
DECISION:  That planning permission be granted subject to conditions and a Section 106 agreement in respect of the delivery of affordable housing and infrastructure payments.
	(u)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/069

	
	APPLICANT:
	South Terrace Properties Ltd

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Construct 39 apartments, 68 bed hotel, 3 commercial units & replacement Cinema

	
	LOCATION:
	Royal Gatehouse Hotel, White Lion Street, Tenby


This application sought listed building consent for the partial demolition of the Playhouse cinema, the retention of its façade and its extension to provide a combined cinema, hotel and commercial development use.  The main issue in this case related to the justification for the partial demolition of a listed building and the impact of the proposals on the character and appearance of the listed building.
Officers considered that the demolition of the existing listed cinema was justified and met the requirement of Circular 61/96 due to the relative lack of importance of the main building in historic and architectural terms and it was not considered to be in the public interest to retain the main building in this instance.  However the façade was to be retained and the overall design of the proposal was considered to offer a combination of traditional vernacular design and an unashamedly modern link to the secondary frontage of the site.  It was considered that the design was acceptable and would conserve the character of the Conservation Area, the Listed Building and the wider area subject to conditions relating to finishes, architectural details and colours.  The Head of Development Management noted that plans had been received showing that the overhanging roofline had been reduced.

It was therefore recommended that Cadw be advised that it was the view of the Authority that listed building consent should be granted subject to conditions.

DECISION:  That Cadw be advised that it was the view of the Authority that listed building consent should be granted subject to appropriate conditions.

	(v)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/064

	
	APPLICANT:
	South Terrace Properties Ltd

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Demolish existing building, proposed residential development comprising 9 self-contained apartments with on site parking, cycle, refuse and amenity facilities

	
	LOCATION:
	Land at Clifton Rock, Greenhill Road, Tenby


It was reported that this application sought consent for the redevelopment of this site to provide nine residential units.  The application raised issues of affordable housing, infrastructure payments, loss of commercial units, design and amenity considerations and other matters such as servicing, access parking, drainage and contamination.  These were all discussed in detail in the report.
Two letters of representation had been received, and the points raised were outlined in the report.  At the meeting it was noted that two further letters had been received, one making similar points, while the other expressed concern regarding a boundary wall in the rear garden and concern over amenity issues from the communal garden and parking arrangements.  Officers noted that the wall was part of a listed building and the developers would therefore ensure that it was protected.  With regard to the garden, officers did not consider that it would have any undue effect on the neighbouring property.
Officers considered that this proposal offered an acceptable provision of affordable housing, infrastructure payments and commercial units as part of the suite of applications for the re-development of Tenby.  However as a separate application the proposal would not meet adopted policy in respect of affordable housing and the loss of commercial uses.  It was also considered that the design was acceptable subject to some minor alterations and the proposal could be adequately serviced.  At the meeting it was noted that clarification regarding visibility splays had been received, and the Highway Authority were happy with the proposal. 

The application was therefore recommended for approval subject to conditions and a Section 106 agreement to ensure the delivery of affordable housing and infrastructure payments.

Mr Dwyer then addressed the Committee.  Unfortunately he had been confused by the fact that the applications had not been considered in numerical order (although the Chairman had clearly called the application number and description of the proposed development in introducing the item) and had previously presented his views on application NP/11/065, rather than on application NP/11/068.  However the Chairman allowed him to further express his views now..  Mr Dwyer agreed that the scheme for the Gatehouse was an improvement on that previously submitted, however he had concerns over the separating ‘modern’ element between the old Cinema façade and the new Gatehouse.  He felt that it would be better if it were more subservient and believed that the stark nature of dark within a lighter element gave the impression of an entrance to a shopping centre.  He was not concerned over the height, but suspected that the rear elevation of the building would be visible from Deer Park. He was also concerned that the conditions might not be robust enough for what was probably the most important development in Tenby for a hundred years.
Returning to the Clifton Rock application, Members were again concerned that attention was paid to the details of the building, suggesting wooden windows, slate roofs and cast iron downpipes.  Another asked that the car parking spaces for the apartments were tied to the apartments themselves, to prevent them being sold off separately.  The Head of Development Management replied that this was a reasonable condition.

DECISION:  That subject to the receipt of satisfactory amended plans in respect of the design, that planning permission be granted subject to appropriate conditions.
	(w)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/065

	
	APPLICANT:
	South Terrace Properties Ltd

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Demolish existing, construct 5 commercial units with 14 residential units above

	
	LOCATION:
	Delphi Apartments, South Parade, Tenby


This application sought planning permission for the demolition of the former Delphi hotel buildings and their redevelopment with fourteen residential apartments and four commercial units on the ground floor.  Twelve units would be provided as affordable housing for the suite of applications referred to under applications NP/11/064 – 070.  The application raised the issues of affordable housing, infrastructure payments, commercial units, design and amenity, as well as servicing, access, parking, drainage, tree protection and protection of adjacent buildings and these were all dealt with in the report.
Officers considered that the proposal offered an acceptable mix of uses for affordable housing, infrastructure payments and commercial units in line with planning policy as part of the combined contribution for the redevelopment schemes in Tenby.  In addition the proposal was of an acceptable scale and design and would not affect the privacy or amenity of adjoining properties and subject to conditions would not adversely affect the trees within the memorial gardens.  The proposal had raised some concerns with regard to the proposed taxi office, however it was reported at the meeting that as a result of the objection by Pembrokeshire County Council’s pollution control section, this proposed use had been withdrawn from the scheme.  It was also reported at the meeting that a reply had been received from Tenby Civic Society seeking to ensure that the party wall with the Masonic Hall and the trees in the Memorial Garden were protected.
The application was therefore recommended for approval subject to conditions and a Section 106 agreement to ensure the delivery of affordable housing and infrastructure payments.

Mr W Rossiter had been due to speak on this application, but was not present at the meeting.  The Head of Development Management stated that she believed he was concerned with regard to overlooking into Augustus Place, but noted that there were between 20 and 22 metres between the developments, and the buildings were not directly opposite one another.

One Member was surprised to learn that the building was of no conservation interest as he believed the narrow openings and double pitched roof were typical of a building from the 1700’s.  He had also been into the shops on the ground floor and had seen plaster work ceilings and a moulded wooden doorcase which he hoped it would be possible to salvage and re-use.  He also noted the importance of the stone wall which backed the Memorial Garden.  The Head of Development Management replied that as the building was not listed, it was difficult to impose conditions relating to the salvage of the internal fittings, however she would discuss the matter with the applicants.  Other Members agreed with the necessity of a condition to protect the wall and also asked that a local occupancy condition on the affordable housing be negotiated.
DECISION:  That planning permission be granted subject to appropriate conditions including the protection of the wall at the rear of the Memorial Garden, completion of a Section 106 Agreement in respect of the delivery of affordable housing and infrastructure payments.
	(x)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/066

	
	APPLICANT:
	South Terrace Properties Ltd

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Alterations to create self-catering hotel suites with 3 commercial units

	
	LOCATION:
	Royal Lion Hotel, 1 High Street, Tenby


It was reported that this application sought consent for alterations to the Royal Lion Hotel to provide self catering suites within a hotel reception and three commercial units on the ground floor.  Applications for listed building and conservation area consent were also considered by the Committee (Minutes 9(y) and 9(z) respectively refer).  The application raised issues relating to commercial units, infrastructure payments, the acceptability of an Apart/Hotel, the partial demolition of a listed building, design and amenity considerations and other matters.  These were dealt with in full in the report before Members, as were the responses of consultees on the application.
Officers considered that the proposal was acceptable in terms of the uses proposed, and the demolition of the rear extension and its replacement with a new extension were not considered to adversely affect the character and setting of the listed building, and would enhance the Conservation Area.  The proposal would also protect the privacy and amenity of adjacent properties.
It was noted that the application was recommended for approval subject to the resolution of issues relating to the loss of an internal staircase, fenestration and dormer details and subject to the commitment to provide a road improvement under NP/11/068 (Minute 9(t) refers) through a Section 106 Agreement.  However it was reported at the meeting that agreement had been reached regarding re-use of the staircase.  It was also clarified that the windows to the front elevation would be repaired and restored as part of the scheme.

Members welcomed the scheme, but hoped that stringent efforts would be made to retain the internal cornice and other architectural detailing throughout the building and that appropriate occupancy conditions would be applied.  The issue of signage on the rear elevation of the building was also raised, and the Head of Development Management agreed that details of any new signage would have to be approved.
DECISION:  That subject to the commitment to carry out the road improvement under NP/11/068, and the satisfactory resolution of the issues relating to the details of the fenestration and dormers, that planning permission be granted subject to conditions relating to timing, finishes and colours, archaeology, restricting the use of the suites to hotel and letting periods, restricting the use of the commercial units to A1 and A3 respectively, restricting window openings in the south east elevation and restricting the use of the terrace as a garden/amenity area, requiring approval of a methodology of working and any others recommended by consultees.
	(y)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/067

	
	APPLICANT:
	South Terrace Properties Ltd

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Alterations to create self-catering hotel suites with 3 commercial units

	
	LOCATION:
	Royal Lion Hotel, 1 High Street, Tenby


Listed building consent was sought under this application for partial demolition of the rear section of the Royal Lion Hotel to facilitate alterations to the building to provide self catering suites and commercial units (Minute 9(y) refers).
It was reported that the extension proposed for demolition was a later addition of little aesthetic, architectural or historic merit and there was no objection to the demolition of this part of the listed building.  The proposed extension and alterations were also not considered to adversely affect the character of the listed building or its setting in principle.  As reported in the previous application, agreement had been reached regarding re-use of the staircase, but further discussion was required in relation to the detailing of the windows and dormers.  Subject to the satisfactory resolution of these matters, it was recommended that Cadw be advised that there was no objection to listed building consent being granted. 

DECISION:  That subject to the satisfactory resolution of the issues relating to the details of the fenestration and dormers, that Cadw be advised that the application is considered to be acceptable subject to appropriate conditions relating to the details of the finishes, architectural detailing and colours.
	(z)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/070

	
	APPLICANT:
	South Terrace Properties Ltd

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Part demolition of rear section of building

	
	LOCATION:
	Royal Lion Hotel, 1 High Street, Tenby


Conservation Area consent was also sought for the partial demolition of the rear section of the Royal Lion Hotel to facilitate alterations to the building to provide self catering suites and commercial units (applications for planning permission and conservation area consent were also considered by the Committee (Minutes 9(x) and 9(y) respectively refer).  The extension proposed for demolition was a later addition of little aesthetic, architectural or historic merit.  As such the approval of the proposed scheme was recommended.
DECISION:  That subject to application NP/11/066 being granted permission, that conservation area consent be granted.  Any consent should be the subject of a condition relating to timing and not allowing demolition to occur until a contract is let for the development scheme and not being carried out any longer than three months prior to the commencement of the approved development.
10.
Appeals
The Head of Development Management reported on 4 appeals (against planning decisions made by the Authority) that were currently lodged with the Welsh Assembly Government, and detailed which stage of the appeal process had been reached to date in every case.

NOTED.

11.
Road Signage
 Members were reminded that at the previous meeting of the Committee in February 2011, the issue of the proliferation and clutter of street signage and its impact in the National Park was raised.  It was agreed that contact would be made with the Head of Highways at Pembrokeshire County Council to find out how this problem could be dealt with and what measures were in place to minimise the visual impact on the National Park.  

The response from Pembrokeshire County Council was provided in the report and included a request for feedback on the particular concerns of Members in this respect.  Examples given by Members included the clutter and the amount of signage as well as the ‘division’ signs found in the middle of the carriageway and the swathes of road that were coloured red.
It was RESOLVED that these particular concerns would be forwarded to Pembrokeshire County Council.
 12.
Delegated applications/notifications
40 applications/notifications had been dealt with since the last meeting under the delegated powers scheme that had been adopted by the Committee.

NOTED.


_____________________________________________________________________
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